Alfred **GERSTL** Palacký University Olomouc Czech Republic

GOVERNANCE ALONG THE NEW SILK ROAD IN SOUTHEAST ASIA AND CENTRAL AND EASTERN EUROPE: A COMPARISON OF ASEAN, THE EU AND 17+1

Southeast Asia and Europe are key regions for the implementation of China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). A comparison of China's attempt to promote the BRI in both regions reveals that China acts both as a norm-setter and norm-taker. Both the Association of Southeast Asian Nations and the European Union which established distinct regional governance systems perceive China's growing ability to set norms in their region as a strategic threat. However, the 17+1 (formerly 16+1) cooperation format, established by China in Central and Eastern Europe as an umbrella for its bilateral relations, is embedded in the EU's governance system. In Southeast Asia, China cooperates with the individual governments on a bilateral base, but also utilizes the existing ASEAN infrastructure schemes. The article argues that China needs to be better included in the established international and regional governance mechanisms. It concludes that after mutual compromises of the participants and reforms the New *Silk Road could function as a respected framework for multilateral* collaboration that complements, but does not replace the existing governance structures and principles.

Keywords: Belt and Road Initiative, ASEAN, European Union, 17+1, Governance

1. Introduction

In March 2019, Italy became the very first member of the Group of Seven (G7), the leading economies of the world, and the first founding member of the European Union (EU) to formally endorse China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). During his visit in Rome, Xi Jinping, the Chinese President and General Secretary of the Communist Party of China, attended the signing ceremony of a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU). This agreement was not only contested by the EU and the United States (US), but also in Italy itself. The Lega party, the then junior coalition partner, claimed that it successfully reduced the number of agreements from 50 to 29 and included security provisions regarding Chinese investments in the ports of Genoa and Triest in the MOU.¹ All in all, China and Italy signed deals worth 2.8 billion US-Dollar.² In direct response to this development, French President Emmanuel Macron invited

Article: Alfred Gerstl

German Chancellor Angela Merkel and then EU Commission President Jean-Claude Juncker to attend a meeting with Xi Jinping in Paris in March 2019. Thereby Macron pressured Beijing to "respect the unity of the European Union and the values it carries in the world."³

Questions about the potential strategic threat posed by the BRI, though, were raised much earlier – especially in the EU and the US, but also in Japan, India and Australia, to name only a few BRI-skeptics. They all raised severe concerns not only about potentially hidden motives behind the BRI, but also its opaque governance structures and operational mechanisms.⁴ The loudest wake-up call was the 99 year lease of the port of Hambantota in Sri Lanka to a Chinese consortium, raising fears of a Chinese debt trap diplomacy.⁵ Concerns over Beijing's potential geopolitical intentions behind the New Silk Road were especially uttered in relations to China's growing engagement in the Central and Eastern European countries (CEEC) by means of the 17+1 cooperation mechanism. Before Greece's admission in April 2019 it was known as 16+1.

The People's Republic of China (PRC) portrays the BRI as a win-win cooperation for all participants and complementary to existing (sub-)regional initiatives, not least promoting South–South cooperation. To judge whether the Chinese narrative or the critical Western perspective on the BRI holds more truth, this contribution will assess the governance mechanisms, i.e. norms, rules, procedures, processes and institutions, to promote the BRI in two key regions, namely Southeast Asia and Europe. In both regions exist respected regional organizations with specific governance mechanisms, namely the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) and the EU. Both have not yet formally endorsed the BRI, even though Beijing seems to be keen to receive an official endorsement.⁶

The first research question asks: In promoting and implementing the BRI, does Beijing create distinct governance mechanisms and norms that mainly reflect China's strategic interests, or does it rely on the established international and regional governance systems in Southeast Asia and Europe? Assuming that for China "the issue is not merely about being and becoming a normative power, but also about being recognized as one by others",⁷ the second research question asks: Do ASEAN and the EU view China as normsetter or norm-taker?

Despite their different degree of cooperation the EU already reached the stage of deep integration and pooling of sovereignty in certain policy areas, ASEAN and the EU can be analytically compared. To a lesser extent, such a comparison is also possible in regard to the 17+1 format. Created in 2012 by China, it is a loose cooperation format without multilateral decision-making bodies. Instead, it provides regular forums for bi- and multilateral discussions of politicians, experts and business people to promote the BRI. Yet, the EU mode of governance directly and indirectly impacts on the 17+1 format, as twelve participants are also EU members, thus at least partly limiting the influence of the PRC.

This contribution is theoretically grounded in governance studies. Methodologically, the analysis of the perceptions of ASEAN and the EU on the BRI is based on the examination of selected key documents of these organizations and, if applicable, their respective policies. After a brief assessment of the BRI, the article provides in chapter 3 an analysis of the concept of (global) governance and the role China plays therein. Chapter 4 addresses the two research questions, as it assesses China's relations with Southeast Asia and Europe and the existing regional mechanisms created by ASEAN and the EU as well as the China-led 17+1. Finally, the conclusion will be drawn.

2. The BRI

The BRI is designed to improve the comprehensively defined connectivity railways, roads, ports, pipelines, telecommunication and people-to-people contacts between China and the more than 120 participating countries, but also in the PRC itself. Initially known as One Belt, One Road (OBOR), the main components of the initiative are the Silk Road Economic Belt (SREB) and the 21st Century Maritime Silk Road (MSR). Together, they span from Northeast Asia to Southeast, South and Central Asia, the Middle East, Africa and Europe; the Arctic and Oceania have been recently included as well, and Latin America may also become formally a corner stone of the BRI. Motives for the promotion of the New Silk Road are domestic Chinese developmental objectives as well as strategic, foreign policy, security and economic interests.⁸ Officially, the initiative has five key priorities, namely policy coordination, infrastructure connectivity, unimpeded trade, financial integration and people-to-people bonds.⁹

Being a pet project of President Xi and integral part of the constitution of the Communist Party, it was introduced by Xi in two speeches in Astana in September 2013 and in Jakarta in October 2013. The BRI is an ambitious connectivity and economic exchange project, but does neither follow a sophisticated, long-term masterplan nor is it a fundamentally new endeavor. The BRI builds, inter alia, on the Asian Land Transport Infrastructure Development (ALTID) scheme of the United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (UNESCAP). ALTID, in turn, is based on plans of the United Nations (UN) in the 1950s and 1960s to coordinate and improve the highway and railway infrastructure (Asian Highway and Trans-Asian Railway) in and between the different Asian corridors.¹⁰

All in all, the BRI resembles more a basket of various domestic and external policies and implementation tools. Notwithstanding this fuzzy character, it is a defining project for the success or failure of the Xi era. Whether or not it will be reformed or maintained under a new party leader remains to be seen. Even today, there are speculations whether the Chinese propaganda may gradually downgrade the importance of the BRI. As Minxin Pei writes, "(O)ne can detect tantalizing signs that Beijing is already curtailing BRI, at least rhetorically."¹¹ In the near future, however, this article argues the BRI will remain the key framework for China to bundle its policies towards other countries. Consequently, these foreign governments have to respond to this initiative, while at the same time the PRC is likely to adjust its policies, learning from failures of BRI projects as well as from criticism by its partners and opponents.

To implement the BRI, Beijing created a web of bilateral agreements that put China as sponsor and promoter of the initiative at the center-stage. Accepting short-term financial losses, it is nevertheless not willing to accumulate deficits in the long-run.¹² If the BRI loans cannot be repaid by a government or a company, Beijing accepts leasing deals, the Greek port of Piraeus being the most prominent example in Europe. The Chinese COSCO holds since 2016 a majority stake in the port and took over its management. The bilateral BRI instruments are flanked by multilateral mechanisms such as the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB), the Silk Road Fund and the 17+1. In addition, even though Beijing prefers bilateralism under the BRI frame, it seeks closer cooperation with existing regional organizations such as the EU, the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) or the Eurasian Economic Union (EEU).¹³ This combinatory approach is non-ideological and pragmatic. However, this assessment alone does not provide any indication whether Beijing deliberately relies on established governance structures or just aims to buy time, until it is powerful enough to enforce its own norms and institutions.

3. Governance: China's Role In Regional And Global Governance

Under the BRI framework, China takes globally the lead in building roads and highways, i.e., the 'hard infrastructure'. Furthermore, Beijing increasingly provides the 'soft infrastructure', i.e., the necessary governance mechanisms to coordinate and implement the BRI. Research on governance, be it on global, regional, national or sub-national level, has grown exponentially in the last decades. Consequently, there exists a broad variety of definitions. According to the Commission on Global Governance, governance can be understood as "(...) the sum of the many ways individuals and institutions, public and private, manage their common affairs. It is a continuing process through which conflicting or diverse interests may be accommodated and co-operative action may be taken. It includes formal institutions and regimes empowered to enforce compliance, as well as informal arrangements that people and institutions either have agreed to or perceived to be in their interest."¹⁴

After the Second World War, the Western powers established a political and economic system of global governance with the UN, the Bretton Woods institutions and the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) at its core. The Cold War, however, severely hampered the functioning of this system. Thus, after the fall of the Iron Curtain in 1989, there were high expectations that a new era of multilateralism and regional and global governance would prevail.¹⁵ This assumption was not least illustrated by the transformation of the European Community (EC) into the stronger integrated EU in 1993 and the establishment of the World Trade Organization (WTO) in 1995. The American presidents George Bush Sr. and Bill Clinton pursued multilateral policies and aimed to strengthen the UN in the 1990s. Yet, at the same time many citizens around the globe became increasingly critical of the globalization process. Since the election of Donald Trump as president of the United States in November 2016 multilateralism came under stress. Trump, a staunch critic of international cooperation, rejected the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) with eleven East Asian and Latin American states. Even though Japan, Australia and Vietnam managed to convince the remaining partners to join the trade agreement, after Washington's withdrawal there remains a vacuum in the Asia-Pacific that China is determined to fill.¹⁶ With his Indo-Pacific strategy, though, Trump returned to the traditional US hubs and spokes approach.¹⁷ The exception to this pattern was Barack Obama who sponsored multilateralism, be it through the TPP or deeper relations with ASEAN.

As Trump is not interested in providing global public goods (at least not for free for the beneficiaries), other actors have to step in. According to Mark Beeson and Fujian Li: "(O)ne thing has become increasingly clear: nothing approximating global or even regional governance is no longer possible without the participation and cooperation of China."¹⁸ In fact, "like the United States, China today frames its foreign priorities as a force for global good".¹⁹ Beijing rejects the assumption that it strives to dominate the regions along the New Silk Road with the objective of establishing a Sino-centric world order.²⁰ It emphasizes that its norms, notably the Five Principles of Peaceful Coexistence, are in line with the UN principles.²¹

Whether China is in the process of developing from a norm-taker – it benefited economically from the post-1945 order, not least mirrored in its aim of becoming a WTO member – to a norm-setter and even revisionist power is contested in the literature.²² On the one hand, Beijing is a strong supporter of multilateralism and the existing order, but on the other hand, it is also critical about its Western base. Consequently, but also contradictory, "China is the most active advocate for reforms of international institutions and global financial governance. Since 2008, Beijing has continuously reiterated its demands through the BRICS joint declarations, G20 meetings and Davos summits."²³ There by Beijing portrays itself as acting in the interest of the global South, aiming to strengthen the voice of the non-Western, less developed nations in

Article: Alfred Gerstl

the international arena. The post-1945 order reflects the power relations after the end of the Second World War; rising powers like China, India, Brazil or Indonesia are not adequately represented.²⁴ A fair redistribution of voting rights in the political and financial governance institutions, though, would come at the expense of the Western nations. Though, agreeing on respective negotiations would demonstrate their willingness to accommodate the powerful new actors. Furthermore, it would enable the West to test China's claim to support with its "responsible power diplomacy"²⁵ a multilateral, rules-based international order rather than striving for hegemony.

Such tests were the negotiations about the governance rules of the AIIB, the key financial mechanism for the New Silk Road. In the bargaining processes between Chinese and European diplomats the PRC made significant concessions in the field of financial governance - an area in which China, the world's largest exporter and a global investor, yields already considerable power. The AIIB was established by Beijing in 2015. Regarded by the PRC as a global public good, the bank "serves as a vehicle for China to manifest its illustration of an ideal financial governance structure."26 According to information obtained from European diplomats posted in Southeast Asia, China initially aimed to propose own norms and standards for the AIIB.²⁷ Yet, as the Europeans opposed these guidelines in their negotiations with China to join the AIIB, Beijing backed off and accepted most existing standards for sound and sustainable financial governance. Similar, at the First Belt and Road Forum in Beijing in May 2017 the Western countries demanded guarantees for transparency, sustainability and fair tendering processes under the BRI framework.²⁸ China's willingness to compromise was, inter alia, explained by its wish to become a responsible global citizen and a legitimate norm-setter.²⁹

Notably since the election of Donald Trump the PRC, the EU and ASEAN consent on upholding the multilateral fabric of the global financial and trade order. Yet, there is disagreement on political values that underpin global governance. Especially contested is Xi Jinping's recent eagerness to actively tout China's (authoritarian) development model which attracts, due to its undeniable socioeconomic success, many followers around the globe. This Chinese form of soft power might be an attractive blueprint for authoritarian-minded leaders, but has limited appeal for advocates of democracy and human rights, both in the West and East. Even Malaysian Prime Minister Mahathir Mohamad, traditionally critical of liberal values, dismissed the PRC as a political role model, stating that "politically, of course, we are not attracted towards a system of government that is very authoritarian."³⁰ However, there is also legitimate criticism that the West sometimes utilizes the human rights discourse to promote its own interests in global governance and more often than not pays only lip-service to these values.

4. The Existing Governance Mechanisms in Southeast Asia and Europe

In Europe the European Union and in Southeast Asia ASEAN have proven track records of providing regional public goods in the form of rules, norms and institutions. Both are multilateral and inclusive institutions and cooperate with China in multiple policy fields and in different formats. However, there exist major qualitative differences between the two organizations. The EU, the key norm-setter in Europe, is a supranational organization. It developed a complex system of multi-level governance (MLG), interlinking different territorial levels with each other, namely the European with the national and sub-national level. Furthermore, the EU created a variety of institutions, ranging from the European Commission, the European Parliament, the European Council (as representative of the interests of the member countries), the Economic and Social Committee, and the European Court of Justice. MLG thus secures the access of public and non-public advocacy groups to the system and its institutions.³¹ The European governance system is highly legalized, and the rules and agreements are in principle enforceable by the Commission and the Court.

Many decisions are made in the Council with a 'double majority' (55 percent of the EU members have to vote in favor; these countries must represent at least 65 percent of the total EU population). In vital areas such as the Common Foreign and Security Policy (CFSP) or migration policies, however, the mode of cooperation is still intergovernmental, as national interests prevail - a similarity to ASEAN. Finding a consensus has proven difficult in the external relations with Russia and China and responses to the migration crisis. It becomes more and more challenging due to increased nationalism and fears of a loss of national sovereignty and autonomous decision-making across Europe, not least illustrated by the Brexit.³² Even the ability of the Commission to act as the guardian of the treaties in order to enforce the member states' compliance with the EU rules is due to Realpolitik concerns under challenge. Suspending a members' voting rights due to systematic threats to the rule of law (e.g. in Hungary, Poland and Romania) is politically difficult, as a key step is the requirement of the unanimous confirmation by the head of governments in the European Council of a serious and persistent breach of key EU values. Moreover, the concept of illiberal democracy, championed by Hungary's Victor Orban, and populist anti- or at least EU-critical movements such as the Italian Lega pose a considerable threat to the effectiveness of the EU governance mechanisms, the Union's political unity and international credibility.

Notwithstanding its inherent limitations, such a complex governance framework as in Europe does not exist in Southeast Asia. The Association was founded in 1967 by five Southeast Asian nations as a comprehensive, pro-Western and anti-Communist collaboration mechanism, but has since the early 1990s established various cooperation structures with the PRC. Even after the deepening of collaboration after the establishment of the ASEAN Community in 2015, ASEAN deliberately remains a strictly intergovernmental organization with limited access for civil society actors. The ten ASEAN members – except Singapore all developing nations – have no intention to pool their sovereignty. The reason is the dominance of the principles of sovereignty and noninterference in (South-)East Asia. Moreover, the elites lack both the political will and "the institutional, technocratic and financial capacities to emulate the European Union."³³

Compared to the EU, ASEAN is a much weaker norm-setter. Nevertheless, the ASEAN-specific norms, values, rules, codes and procedures ('ASEAN Way') and the multilateral cooperation mechanisms form the base for a distinct governance system in Southeast Asia. Through the establishment of the ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF), ASEAN plus Three (APT) and the East Asia Summit (EAS) the ASEAN norms and rules spread to the Indo-Pacific region. Characteristic for the ASEAN Way are the respect for sovereignty, non-interference, informal dialogue and consensual decision-making as well as the lack of will to enforce rules. A key criteria of governance is thus not fulfilled, but, as demonstrated, the EU can also not always enforce its decisions. Questions of the Association's effectiveness, real influence and relevance, however, are legitimate and controversially debated in the literature.³⁴ Despite this caveat, an ASEAN-led governance system with distinct norms and rules exists in Southeast Asia.

4.1 China as norm-taker and norm-setter in Southeast Asia

An important similarity of China's engagement with Southeast Asia and Central and Eastern Europe is that the PRC started to deepen its bilateral relations with many individual countries in these regions in the early 1990s. At this time, Beijing was because of the Tiananmen massacre in 1989 politically still isolated in the Western world. In the aftermath the relations with Southeast Asia deepened in a much quicker and more systematic manner. In the early stages of this relationship, which was not least driven by China's goodneighborliness policy and the attempt to reduce the perceived `China threat' in East Asia, Beijing shifted from a bilateral approach towards multilateralism,³⁵ exemplified by its support for the weaker partners during the Asian Financial Crisis of 1997.

China's economic importance for the Southeast Asian countries increased dramatically since 1997, and collaboration deepened. Already a decade before the launch of the BRI in autumn 2013 cooperation in transport and infrastructure development played a major role in the Sino-ASEAN relations. Other major dimensions of the BRI such as trade, financial and economic cooperation as well as people-to-people contacts were also addressed in the respective political dialogues.³⁶

Similar to the European Union, ASEAN has not officially endorsed the BRI, only the ten member states did so in bilateral MOUs with the PRC. In bilateral communiqués with China ASEAN welcomes "further exploration of synergies" between ASEAN's Master Plan on ASEAN Connectivity (MPAC) 2025 and the BRI;³⁷ notably the MSR is highlighted.³⁸ At these occasions it repeats the "open, inclusive, transparent and mutually beneficial manner" of collaboration.³⁹ The Association addresses the New Silk Road also in its communiqués, but only in the context of "some of the new initiatives proposed by ASEAN's external partners to deepen engagement of our region."⁴⁰ The mentioning of the BRI together with less ambitious US and Japanese regional initiatives deliberately diminishes its significance. A clear pattern is the emphasis on "the need to strengthen an ASEAN-centric regional architecture that is open, transparent, inclusive and rules-based."⁴¹ This diplomatic wording is very cautious. An interpretation could be that ASEAN perceives the BRI and China's set of norms as a threat to its regional centrality.

In order to safeguard its centrality, ASEAN needs to actively strengthen its unity. Yet, the failure of the ASEAN Foreign Ministers' Meeting in Cambodia in 2014 due to discord on the South China Sea dispute illustrated China's influence on the organization via certain member states.⁴² Accordingly, fears increased that ASEAN members become even more dependent by falling into a BRI debt trap. Not surprisingly, Laos and, to a lesser extent, Cambodia are the most endangered economies. 23 of the investigated 68 BRI participants were "significantly or highly vulnerable to debt distress",⁴³ out of which eight, including Laos, were being especially exposed. Even though the politicians in the recipient countries bear the main responsibility for accepting Chinese loans, Beijing responded to the warnings of a Chinese debt trap diplomacy with issuing a debt sustainability framework for the BRI participants at the Second Belt and Road Forum in Beijing in April 2019.⁴⁴

However, it remains to be seen whether this initiative can change the mind of the skeptics. Vietnam, for instance, is not enthusiastic about the New Silk Road. Despite the Sino-Vietnamese MOU on the BRI, the Vietnamese government is reluctant to formally award projects the label BRI. The planned, yet in the public contested metro line in Hanoi "has been quietly classified as [BRI project; A.G.] by both sides."⁴⁵ In personal talks Vietnamese civil servants highlighted economic opportunities of the BRI, but were critical about potential negative strategic implications of the initiative. Moreover, the government has to take the negative public sentiment on China into account. The plans for three special economic zones that would have de facto been controlled for 99 years by Chinese companies had to be abandoned after public protests in 2018.⁴⁶

Although the BRI is conceived as a mainly bilateral initiative within a multilateral frame, most projects are transnational in nature and thus require multilateral coordination and cooperation, e.g. the plans for a railway

Article: Alfred Gerstl

connection between the Chinese Kunming and Singapore. In general, "(o)ne of the key challenges facing Asia's regional infrastructure connectivity is weak institutions and policies".⁴⁷ Thus standards and rules must be developed that apply for the implementation and possible arbitration on the regional or at least on sub-regional level.

Are there signs that China aims to overcome these shortcomings in the field of governance? A clear pattern in China's infrastructure diplomacy towards Southeast Asia is that the country takes advantage of existing initiatives. There already exist tested ASEAN governance mechanisms on regional and sub-regional level. Since the 1990s, ASEAN upgrades in cooperation with the Asian Development Bank (ADB) and Japan in the Greater Mekong Subregion (GMS) the infrastructure. The GMS scheme is comparatively successful in enhancing the regional connectivity.⁴⁸ Literally, China now builds on the bridges Japan financed in the GMS.⁴⁹ In addition, China and ASEAN created collaboration formats (e.g. the China-ASEAN Connectivity Cooperation Committee, the ASEAN-China Maritime Cooperation Partnership or the ASEAN-China Maritime Cooperation Fund).

In 2019, we witnessed two opposite trends of Chinese behavior in Southeast Asia: alleged attempts of Beijing to impose its rules, but also measures to jointly develop common norms and standards. For instance, the Philippine opposition alleged that the Duterte administration agreed confidentially with Beijing on loan agreements for infrastructure projects. It claimed the government waived sovereign rights and accepted that any arbitration procedure would be under Chinese norms.⁵⁰ A counterexample is that China's Council for the Promotion of International Trade and the Singapore International Mediation Centre signed a MOU on establishing a mediation panel, comprising "experienced mediation professionals from China, Singapore and countries involved in Belt and Road projects, who will familiarize themselves with the various jurisdictions."51 The responsible Singaporean Minister said that the two parties could jointly develop a "new way of settling cross-border commercial disputes that better reflects Asian values and is also tailored to Asia's needs." He added that the talks will go on, "but the choice of arbitrators and the set of rules used will be `a lot more tuned to how Asians might want to do business and, more importantly, how Asians might resolve disputes'."52

The BRI may act as a catalyst for a better coordination and harmonization of infrastructure planning in Southeast Asia and between this region and China. Thereby ASEAN's lean, but nevertheless principled governance approach could guide the governance of the New Silk Road in Southeast Asia and other regions. A completely new and specific Sino-ASEAN BRI mechanism would duplicate the existing formats. Due to the less complex policy and coordination issues related to the BRI as well as the limited administrative capacities of most BRI participants, ASEAN's governance method seems to be more appropriate than the highly sophisticated MLG system of the EU. Moreover, it offers an additional advantage for the PRC: "China seems to be able to live quite comfortably with an ASEAN style of diplomacy that its adherents are under no obligation to comply with, and yet which confers of fig leaf legitimacy, just from being a responsible stakeholder, to borrow a phrase."⁵³

4.2 China as norm-taker and norm-setter in Central and Eastern Europe

In China's relations with the EU, connectivity and infrastructure development also played a prominent role already before the launch of the BRI. However, it was only during Xi's visit to the EU in March 2014 – the very first of a Chinese president – "that the Chinese leadership began to officially include the EU in the initiative."⁵⁴ In China's second Policy Paper on the EU, released one day after Xi returned from his talks with the EU leaders, the BRI was not mentioned by name. In order to deepen the bilateral Comprehensive Strategic Partnership, the focus should rest "on the three pillars of political, economic and people-to-people exchanges."⁵⁵

Closer infrastructure cooperation between the EU and China seems especially likely under the frameworks of the EU-China Connectivity Platform (since 2015), the EU's Trans-European Transport Network (TEN-T) programme (since 1996, reformed in 2013) and the Europe-Asia Connectivity Strategy (2018). While the EU confirms the potential benefits of a collaboration with China, it became in the last years increasingly critical of Chinese investments in Europe.⁵⁶ The stricter review mechanisms for foreign direct investments to safeguard "Europe's security, public order and strategic interests",⁵⁷ in force since March 2019, clearly target Chinese companies. Recently, Brussels pressured the PRC more strongly to respect international norms, environmental and social stability, transparence, open procurement and the principle of reciprocity.⁵⁸

One key reason for Brussel's new skepticism of the PRC in general and the BRI in particular are China's inroads to Central and Eastern Europe, a strategically vital region which has also a significant global symbolic relevance.⁵⁹ In Europe, most BRI projects are implemented in Central Eastern, Southeast Europe and the Western Balkans.⁶⁰ This diverse region is regarded as Beijing's gateway to the more developed Western European markets. Beijing, though, is not the only potential strategic rival for the EU (and member states such as Germany and Austria) in Eastern and Southeast Europe that may deliberately cause divisions in the EU – Russia poses an even stronger strategic threat. As the visit of US Secretary of State Mike Pompeo in Hungary, Poland and Slovakia in February 2019 demonstrates, Washington also renewed its interest in Central and Eastern Europe.⁶¹ US diplomats urge its European partners "to press China to bring its global investment efforts to be in line with accepted international standards and best practices."⁶² Exactly this recommendation is also given at various occasions by Vietnamese diplomats to their European counterparts.⁶³

China's bilateral relations with the CEEC further improved after the turn of the millennium and especially after the Eastern enlargement of the EU in May 2004. The latter raised the political and economic significance of Central and Eastern Europe. During the Global Financial Crisis of 2008, Chinese investments were especially welcome. In April 2012, China established a new sub-regional cooperation format in Europe, the then 16+1; since 2013 its key aim is the promotion of the BRI. Beijing chose the members, drawing a new geographical but not yet political line through Europe. For the five non-EU members on the Western Balkan (Albania, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Montenegro, North Macedonia and Serbia) these rules, e.g. for investment and procurement standards, apply indirectly, as they need to gradually adopt them before joining the EU. Similar to ASEAN, the economic - and political - differences within this group are significant. The members are socioeconomically less developed than the Western EU countries. Except Greece (a military regime from 1967 until 1974) all EU members of the 17+1 had before their democratization a Communist system.

The 17+1 puts the founder China by design and logic at the center-stage of this cooperation format. Notwithstanding its hub and spokes logic, the 17+1 also serves as a trans-regional `multilateralism light' cooperation mechanism. It "can already be regarded as a nascent sub-regional organization."⁶⁴ The 17+1 consists of multilateral forums such as regular meetings of high ranking politicians (either President Xi or Prime Minister Li), the national coordinators and various experts as well as business people. Apart from economic cooperation, cultural, educational and tourism activities between China and the CEEC have considerable grown in the last years.⁶⁵ Nevertheless, the governance structures remain deliberately lean. A political decision was to exclude the realm of security, as this would have caused concerns from the EU and the US, but also Russia.

For the European members, the primary bilateral logic of the 17+1 is not necessarily a shortcoming. For them, the 17+1 provides a useful function as an additional platform to the annual EU-China summits to regularly meet with the top Chinese leaders, notably as this forum has less members and deals especially with Central and Eastern European interests. Within their subregional cooperation forum, the Visegrad Four (V4) mechanism, the Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland and Slovakia, coordinate their responses to the BRI. The same holds true for the three Baltic nations which have a similar format. So far, coordination among all seventeen European 17+1 members to counter the Chinese dominance does not exist and is unlikely to be established in the near future. China's main BRI project in Central Eastern and Southeast Europe is a high-speed railway connection between Belgrade and Budapest, to be extended to Piraeus. The project, though, is currently on hold, as the EU investigates possible infringements of the EU's public procurement rules of the Belgrade Budapest connection.⁶⁶ To avoid such failures in the future, the 17+1 established in Bulgaria an information center where Chinese companies can learn about the rules of the Common European market. This is a practical example for China's acceptance of the EU norms.

In general, the Western Balkan countries and Bulgaria rely much more on infrastructure investment than the V4 and Slovenia.⁶⁷ For smaller countries such as Montenegro the Chinese investments and loans are significant compared to its low GDP. The planned motorway link to Serbia costs US\$1.1 billion, equal to more than a quarter of Montenegro's GDP; China's Exim Bank finances 85 per cent of the costs.⁶⁸ Beijing holds 40 per cent of Montenegro's debt.⁶⁹ The sheer size of investments, however, is sometimes misleading, if the political and/or economic elites have a vested interest in deepening the cooperation. Thus the political influence of China might be in certain countries higher than the economic data suggest. So far it has been used to prevent EU unanimity on human rights violations in China and Beijing's actions in the South China Sea, as Greece and Hungary backed the Chinese position.⁷⁰

China had, at least at the start of the 17+1, the intention to support the European integration process through promoting economic development in the less developed Eastern parts. The Chinese government was therefore taken by surprise, as the statements of high-ranking EU representatives and the communiqués became increasingly critical of Beijing's engagement. According to Emilian Kavalski, the 17+1 mechanism "has increasingly started to be seen as an indication of China's capacity to deploy its economic prowess to contest the dominant norms, rules, and arrangements promoted by the EU."⁷¹ Fears of Chinese attempts to divide Europe and undermine the EU's unity are also expressed.⁷² The PRC responded to these perceptions with its third Policy Paper on the European Union in December 2018.⁷³ Therein "China welcomes the active participation of the EU and other European countries" in building the BRI.

However, those words did not change the critical perceptions in Brussels. In its most critical communication, issued in March 2019, the EU labels China a partner, a competitor, but also a "systemic rival promoting alternative models of governance." Highlighting the need to find a common China strategy, a key recommendation is that the EU "should robustly seek more balanced and reciprocal conditions governing the economic relationship."⁷⁴ The increasingly coordinated European efforts to pressure China to respect its unity is in line with Jinghan Zeng's assessment that foreign actors "should understand and take advantage of their potential in shaping the development and local practices of the BRI given the BRI's vague nature and lack of a clear blueprint."⁷⁵ The common position of Macron, Merkel and Juncker towards Beijing in March 2019 also illustrates that "firm (but still diplomatic) pushback on issues of concern is less costly than some might fear."⁷⁶

Recently the European 17+1 members became increasingly disillusioned about unfulfilled promises and more critical towards the PRC.⁷⁷ This has led, according to Jakub Jakóbowski, to "(...) a convergence between what Brussels demands and what [the European 17+1 members demand from Beijing; A.G.], and as a result we see more and more emphasis to the common EU approach"⁷⁸ within 17+1. However, due to political tensions between Brussels on the one side, Hungary and Poland on the other side, coupled by EU-critical views in the Czech Republic, there is no guarantee that a unified European position can be upheld against the PRC.

5. Conclusion

The Southeast Asian and European governments cooperate more or less closely with China in implementing the New Silk Road. The respective regional organizations, though, take a more critical or at least cautious approach than most of their members, albeit they emphasize potential economic benefits of the BRI. The EU is (at least since 2019) much more outspoken about negative strategic effects of the BRI than ASEAN. Both, though, are concerned about the ability of any outside power to negatively impact on their governance system and the regional order they have established. Thus they are also wary of Beijing's rising economic might to create economic and political dependencies of nations along the New Silk Road.

To answer the second research question first: Both ASEAN and the EU perceive China's ability to potentially become a norm-setter in their respective region as a strategic threat. The reason for this is that both organizations see China as having the adverse power to undermine their political unity in certain policy areas and thus their ability to set or enforce norms in their very regions, notably concerning the South China Sea dispute and human rights issues.

Seemingly contradicting to this assessment is the answer to the first research question: China acts currently in Southeast Asia and Europe only in a limited manner as a norm-setter; it is still more a norm-taker, accepting the established regional frameworks. China has not imposed a governance system in Asia or Europe to implement the BRI. Even though the China-centered 17+1 format was established by Beijing, the BRI cooperation is not pursued in a normative vacuum – the EU governance mechanisms, its rules and norms, e.g. the public tender and investment screening mechanisms, impact directly or indirectly on all members, including the PRC. In addition, the 17+1 governance mechanisms are based on established international formats and standards of cooperation, not purely Chinese norms and values. Yet, the sheer fact that a non-European power created a (sub-)regional organization in Europe must be

strategically concerning for the EU.

The ASEAN member states thus far do not have a common position on the BRI. This reduces the Association's influence on shaping this initiative in Southeast Asia. A common (regional) position, though, would even for Beijing be difficult to overcome. As the negotiations about the AIIB standards demonstrated, coordinated critical responses of the European governments pose significant challenges "to China's cultivation of its normative influence."⁷⁹ As a result, the AIIB mirrors the well established international, not Chinese standards of financial governance.

In Southeast Asia, the BRI projects are conducted on the basis of China's bilateral agreements with the individual governments, which is also the logic of the 17+1 cooperation. The existing multilateral Sino-ASEAN structures seem to be a sufficient base for increased BRI collaboration. However, better coordination is required both between ASEAN and China and among the Southeast Asian nations themselves. Furthermore, the ASEAN and Chinese diplomatic norms largely overlap, thus further reducing the probability of the establishment of a China-led governance mechanism in Southeast Asia to promote the BRI.

In order to better include the rising China in the existing international and regional governance mechanisms, compromises both from the PRC and the Western nations are required. Even though human rights, social and environmental norms and values should be respected by all parties, there are many financial and practical governance structures and rules that could be reformed in the mutual interest to more adequately mirror the interest of the global South. In this sense, the BRI could develop into an initiative that reflects global rules and norms, but also values and mechanisms from different regions that are mutually accepted. The New Silk Road could then function as an internationally respected framework for multilateral collaboration in infrastructure and connectivity that complements rather than replaces the existing international and regional governance structures and principles.

Endnotes

- 1. Spalinger, A., 2019. Italien hofft auf Milliardeninvestitionen aus China, *Neue Zürcher Zeitung*, 23 March, https://www.nzz.ch/ international/roter-teppich-fuer-xi-jinping-in-rom-ld.1469451. Accessed on 27.4.2019.
- Tiezzi, S., 2019. Xi Jinping in Europe: A Tale of 2 Countries, *The Diplomat*, 27 March, https://thediplomat.com/2019/03/xi-jinpingin-europe-a-tale-of-2-countries/?fbclid=IwAR2EbyXM8KXal82 p9tR2edfqaR_mRCNxjrPROnBP0K9KE9vwBr0SztSu2h0. Accessed on 27.5.2019.
- 3. Quoted in Willsher, K., 2019. Macron meets Xi Jinping to strengthen

EU-China relationship, *The Guardian*, 26 March, https://www. theguardian.com/world/2019/mar/26/emmanuel-macron-meets-chinese-leader-in-attempt-to-strengthen-ties. Accessed on 27.3.2019.

4. Sul risk Sou con

Subacchi, P., 2019. "Debt-laden Italy eyes China's belt and road, risking more than just the wrath of Donald Trump and the EU", *The South China Morning Post*, 21 March, https://www.scmp.com/comment/insight-opinion/united-states/article/3002657/cash-strapped-italy-eyes-chinas-belt-and-road. Accessed on 24.3.2019.

- 5. Var, V., and Po, S., 2017. "Cambodia, Sri Lanka and the China debt trap", *East Asia Forum*, 18 March, https://www.eastasiaforum. org/2017/03/18/cambodia-sri-lanka-and-the-china-debt-trap/. Accessed on 11.3.2019; Pomfret, J., 2018. "China's Debt Traps Around the World Are a Trademark of Its Imperialist Intentions", *Washington Post*, 27 August, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/global-opinions/wp/2018/08/27/chinas-debt-traps-around-the-world-are-a-trademark-of-its-imperialist-ambitions/?utm_term=.0d474e84218c. Accessed on 4.7.2019.
- 6. Interviews conducted by the author with ten Asian and European diplomats in Singapore and Hanoi, February and March 2019.
- Kavalski, E., 2013. "The struggle for recognition of normative powers: Normative power Europe and normative power China in context", *Cooperation & Conflict*, 48(2), pp. 247–267, here p. 258; cf. Zhou, W., and Esteban, M., 2018. "Beyond Balancing: China's approach towards the Belt and Road Initiative", *Journal of Contemporary China*, 27(112), pp. 487–501.
- Swaine, M., 2015. "Chinese Views and Commentary on the 'One Belt, One Road' Initiative", *China Leadership Monitor*, 47(2), pp. 3–9; Yu, H., 2017. "Motivation behind China's 'One Belt, One Road' Initiatives and Establishment of the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank", *Journal of Contemporary China*, 26(105), pp. 353–368, here pp. 355–358.
- 9. State Council of the People's Republic of China, 2015. *Action plan on the Belt and Road Initiative*, http://english.gov.cn/archive/ publications/2015/03/30/content_281475080249035.htm. Accessed on 27.4.2019.
- 10. De, P., 2012. "Does Governance Matter for Infrastructure Development? Empirical Evidence from Asia", *Journal of Infrastructure Development*, 4(2), pp. 153–180, here pp. 157–160.
- 11. Pei, M., 2019. "Will China let Belt and Road die quietly?", *Nikkei Asian Review*, 15 February. https://asia.nikkei.com/Opinion/Will-China-let-Belt-and-Road-die-quietly. Accessed on 27.4.2019.
- 12. Chellaney, B., 2017. "China's creditor imperialism." *The ASEAN Post*, 23 December. https://theaseanpost.com/article/chinas-creditor-

imperialism. Accessed on 12.3.2019.

- 13. Zhang, X., 2019. "The Shanghai Cooperation Organisation's uneasy relationships", *East Asia Forum*, 13 February, https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2019/02/13/the-shanghai-cooperation-organisations-uneasy-relationships/. Accessed on 5.3.2019.
- 14. Commission on Global Governance, 1995. Our Global Neighbourhood: The Report of the Commission on Global Governance, Oxford: Oxford University Press, Ch. 1.
- 15. Fukuyama, F., 1989. "The End of History?", *The National Interest*, 16, pp. 3–18.
- 16. Armstrong, S., and King, A., 2017. "East Asia's economic agreement", *East Asia Forum*, 19 February, https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2017/02/19/east-asias-economic-agreement/. Accessed on 27.2.2019.
- 17. Cf. Yahuda, M., *The International Politics of the Asia-Pacific*. 3rd edition. London and New York: Routledge, 2011, p. 215.
- Beeson, M., and Li, F., 2016. "China's Place in Regional and Global Governance: A New World Comes Into View", *Global Policy*, 7(4), pp. 491–499, p. 491; cf. Qin, Y., 2011. "Development of International Relations theory in China: progress through debates", *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific*, 11, pp. 231– 257, here 2016, p. 251.
- Doig, W., 2018. High-Speed Empire. Chinese Expansion and the Future of Southeast Asia. New York: Columbia Global Reports, p. 53; cf. Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the United States, 2018. "China's Policy Paper on the European Union", http:// www.china-embassy.org/eng/zgyw/t1622890.htm. Accessed on 27.3.2019.
- 20. Cf. Global Times, 2017. "China proposes initiatives to advance cooperation with CEE countries", 28 November, http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1077556.shtml. Accessed on 12.3.2019.
- 21. Swaine, 2015, p. 4.
- 22. Cf. Hameiri, S., and Jones, L., 2018. "China challenges global governance? Chinese international development finance and the AIIB", *International Affairs*, 94(3), pp. 573–593.
- 23. Noesselt, N., 2015. "Revisiting the Debate on Constructing a Theory of International Relations with Chinese Characteristics", *China Quarterly*, 222, pp. 430–448, p. 445.
- 24. Kahler, M., 2018. "Global Governance: Three Futures", *International Studies Review*, 20, pp. 239–246; Beeson and Li, 2016.
- Gao, X., 2019. Navigating around the Chinese hegemon. *East Asia Forum*, 6 July. https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2018/06/26/chinas-

belt-and-road-initiative-paved-with-risk-and-red-herrings/. Accessed on 9.7.2019.

- 26. Peng, Z., and Tok, S. K., 2016. "The AIIB and China's Normative Power in International Financial Governance Structure", *Chinese Political Science Review*, 1(4), pp. 736–753, here p. 744.
- 27. Interviews conducted by the author in Singapore and Hanoi, February and March 2019.
- Phillips, T., 2017. EU backs away from trade statement in blow to China's "modern Silk Road" plan. *The Guardian*, 15 May, https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2017/may/15/eu-china-summit-bejingxi-jinping-belt-and-road. Accessed on 14.4.2019.
- 29. Cf. Wilson, J. D., 2019. "The evolution of China's Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank: From a revisionist to status-seeking agenda", *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific*, 19(1), pp. 147– 176.
- Quoted in Prime Minister's Office of Malaysia, 2019. Interview with South China Morning Post. https://www.pmo.gov.my/2019/03/ interview-with-south-china-morning-post-8-march-2019/. Accessed on 29.4.2019.
- Cf. Piattoni, S., 2018. "Multilevel governance". In K. Detterbeck and E. Hepburn (ed.), *Handbook of Territorial Politics*, Cheltenham and Northampton: Edward Elgar Publishing, pp. 61–73; Benz, A., 2015. "Multilevel Governance: Loosely Coupled Arenas of Representation, Participation and Accountability." In S. Piattoni, S. (ed.), *The European Union: Democratic Principles and Institutional Architectures in Times of Crisis*, Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 201–218.
- 32. Conti, N., Di Mauro, D., and Memoli, V., 2018. "The European Union under Threat of a Trend toward National Sovereignty", *Journal of Contemporary European Research*, 14(3), pp. 231–252.
- 33. Dent, C. M., 2017. "East Asian Integration Towards an East Asian Economic Community", Asian Development Bank Institute (ADBI) Working Paper 665, https://www.econstor.eu/bitstre am/10419/163164/1/881175471.pdf. Accessed on 12.3.2019.
- Beeson, M., 2019. "The great ASEAN Rorschach test", *The Pacific Review* (online); Acharya, A., 2017. "The Myth of ASEAN Centrality?", *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, 39(2), pp. 273–279.
- Cheng-Chwee, K., 2005. "Multilateralism in China's ASEAN Policy: Its Evolution, Characteristics, and Aspiration", *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, 27(1), pp. 102–122, here p. 103.
- 36. Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), 2002. Framework Agreement on Comprehensive Economic Co-Operation Between ASEAN and the People's Republic of China, https://asean.

org/?static_post=framework-agreement-on-comprehensiveeconomic-co-operation-between-asean-and-the-people-s-republicof-china-phnom-penh-4-november-2002-4&category_id=32. Accessed on 17.5. 2019.

- 37. ASEAN, 2018. Chairman's Statement of the 21st ASEAN-China Summit to Commemorate the 15th Anniversary of ASEAN-China Strategic Partnership, §71, https://asean.org/storage/2018/11/ASE ANChinaSummitChairmansStatementFinal1.pdf. Accessed on 17.5.2019; ASEAN, 2016. Joint Statement of the 19th ASEAN-China Summit to Commemorate the 25th Anniversary of ASEAN-China Dialogue Relations. Towards a Closer ASEAN-China Strategic Partnership, §8, https://asean.org/storage/2016/09/Joint-Statement-of-ASEAN-China-Commemorative-Summit-Final.pdf. Accessed on 17.5.2019.
- 38. ASEAN, 2015. Chairman's Statement of the 18th ASEAN-China Summit, §9, https://asean.org/wp-content/uploads/ images/2015/November/27th-summit/statement/Chairmans%20 Statement%20of%20the%2018th%20ASEAN-China%20 Summit%20Final.pdf. Accessed on 17.5.2019.
- ASEAN, 2018. Chairman's Statement of the 21st ASEAN-China Summit to Commemorate the 15th Anniversary of ASEAN-China Strategic Partnership, §71, https://asean.org/storage/2018/11/ASEA NChinaSummitChairmansStatementFinal1.pdf. Accessed on 17.5.2019.
- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Ibid.
- 42. Gerstl, A., "The South China Sea Dispute: A Shift to a more proactive Role in ASEAN's declamatory Policy and concrete Policies since 2012?", In A. Gerstl and M. Strašáková (ed.), Unresolved Border, Land, and Maritime Disputes in Southeast Asia. Bi- and Multilateral Conflict Resolution Approaches and ASEAN's Centrality, Leiden and Boston: Brill, 2017, pp. 183–230, here pp. 203–204.
- 43. Hurley, J., Morris, S., and Portelance, G., 2019. "Examining the Debt Implications of the Belt and Road Initiative from a Policy Perspective", *Center for Global Development Policy Paper*, 121, pp. 139–175, here p. 140.
- 44. Ministry of Finance of the People's Republic of China, 2019. *Debt* Sustainability Framework for Participating Countries of the Belt and Road Initiative, http://m.mof.gov.cn/czxw/201904/ P020190425513990982189.pdf. Accessed on 4.7.2019.
- 45. Hiep, L. H., 2018. "The Belt and Road Initiative in Vietnam: Challenges and Prospects", *ISEAS – Yusof Ishak Institute*,

Perspective,https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS_ Perspective 2018 18@50.pdf. Accessed on 3.4.2019, here p. 5.

- 46. Thayer, C. A., 2018. "Vietnam's Special Economic Zones Provoke Anti-China Demonstration", *Thayer Consultancy Background Brief*, 13 June.
- 47. De, 2012, p. 154.
- 48. Bhattacharyay, B. N., and Bhattacharyay, M., 2018. "A New Institutional Architecture for Managing and Financing Pan-Asian Infrastructure Connectivity", *Theoretical Economics Letters*, 8, pp. 2831–2859.
- 49. Interviews conducted by the author with Vietnamese and European diplomats in Hanoi in March 2019; cf. Sano, S., 2018. "Japan buckles up to join China's Belt and Road", *East Asia Forum*, 20 March, http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2018/03/20/japan-buckles-up-to-join-chinas-belt-and-road/. Accessed on 27.3.2019.
- 50. Cook, M., 2019. "BRI Risk Reduction", ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute, Commentary. https://www.iseas.edu.sg/medias/ commentaries/item/9176-bri-risk-reduction-by-malcolm-cook?fbclid =IwAR0NnpEn6PDr1JQsjYH4QJKEy03u0aTSNR28UDg2NvTbM eQ1Uw4bdgbSZ_U. Accessed 15.5.2019.
- 51. Tan, D. W., 2019. "Singapore and China to set up panel of mediators for Belt and Road projects", *The Straits Times*, 24 January, https:// www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/singapore-and-china-to-set-uppanel-of-mediators-for-belt-and-road-projects. Accessed on 27.3.2019.
- 52. Quoted in Tan.
- 53. Beeson, 2019, p. 6.
- 54. Wang, X., Ruet, J., and Richer, X., 2017. "One Belt One Road and the reconfiguration of China-EU relations", *Centre d'économie de l'Université Paris Nord (CNRS) UMR* 723, p. 4; cf. European Union and People's Republic of China, 2014. "Joint Statement Deepening the China-EU Comprehensive Strategic Partnership for mutual benefit", §14, 21 March, http://www.chinamission.be/eng/ zywj/zywd/t1227792.htm. Accessed 3.4.2019.
- 55. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, 2014. *China's Policy Paper on the EU: Deepen the China-EU Comprehensive Strategic Partnership for Mutual Benefit and Win win Cooperation*, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjdt_665385/ wjzcs/t1143406.shtml. Accessed on 14.3.2019.
- 56. Ghiglione, D., Sevastopulo, D., Peel, M., and Hornby, L., 2019. "Italy set to formally endorse China's Belt and Road Initiative", *Financial Times*, 6 March, https://www.ft.com/content/17f91d24-3f60-11e9-b896-fe36ec32aece. Accessed on 18.5.2019.

- 57. European Commission, 2019. "Foreign Investment Screening: new European framework to enter in force in April 2019", *Press release*, 5 March, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-19-1532_ en.htm. Accessed on 12.3.2019.
- Cf. European Commission and High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, 2019. "EU-China – A strategic outlook", *JOIN(2019) 5 final*, 12 March, p. 5. https:// ec.europa.eu/commission/sites/beta-political/files/communicationeu-china-a-strategic-outlook.pdf. Accessed on 14.3.2019.
- 59. Mitchell and Grygiel, 2016.
- 60. Wang, X., Ruet, J., and Richer, X., 2017. "One Belt One Road and the reconfiguration of China-EU relations", *Centre d'économie de l'Université Paris Nord (CNRS) UMR* 723, p. 4.
- 61. Walker, S., 2019. "Pompeo in Hungary for Orbán meeting as US reengages in the region", *The Guardian*, 12 February, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2019/feb/11/mike-pompeo-to-meet-viktor-orban-on-tour-of-central-europe. Accessed on 1.4.2019.
- 62. Ghiglione et al, 2019.
- 63. Interviews conducted by the author with Asian and European diplomats in Hanoi in March 2019.
- 64. Gerstl, A., 2018. "China's New Silk Roads. Categorising and Grouping the World: Beijing's 16+1+X European Formula", *Vienna Journal of East Asian Studies*, 10, pp. 31–58, here p. 40.
- 65. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, 2018. *Five-year Outcome List of Cooperation Between China and Central and Eastern European Countries*, https://www.fmprc.gov. cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/t1514538.shtml. Accessed on 14.3.2019.
- 66. Ferchen, M, Pieke, F. N., van der Putten, F.-P., Hong, T., and de Blécourt, J., 2018. Assessing China's Influence in Europe through Investments in Technology and Infrastructure. Four Cases. Leiden: Leiden Asia Centre.
- 67. Grübler, J., Bykova, A., Ghodsi, M., Hanzl-Weiss, D., Holzner, M., Hunya, G., and Stehrer, R., 2018. "Economic Policy Implications of the Belt and Road Initiative for CESEE and Austria", *Vienna Institute for International Economic Studies (wiiw) Policy Notes and Reports*, 23, pp. 2–3.
- 68. Hurley, Morris, and Portelance, 2019, pp. 146 and 153.
- Kamp, M., 2019. "Xi Jinpings Belt-and-Road-Initiative in der Kritik – wohin steuert das Megaprojekt? ", Neue Zürcher Zeitung – Global Risk.
- Gaspers, J., 2018. "Divide and Rule", *Berlin Policy Journal*, 2 March. https://berlinpolicyjournal.com/divide-and-rule/. Accessed on 27.2.2019; Johnson, K., 2018. "Why Is China Buying Up

Europe's Ports? State-owned port operators are the aggressive leading edge of Beijing's massive Belt and Road project", *Foreign Policy*, http://foreignpolicy.com/2018/02/02/why-is-china-buying-up-europes-ports/. Accessed on 14.5.2019.

- Kavalski, E., 2019. "The Unintended Effects of China's Silk Roads in Central and Eastern Europe", *Central European Institute of Asian Studies (CEIAS) Insights*, 3 June, https://ceias.eu/the-unintendedeffects-of-chinas-silk-roads-in-central-and-eastern-europe/. Accessed on 3.7.2019.
- 72. This view was expressed by Emilian Kavalski (University of Nottingham Ningbo, China), Jing Long (Shanghai Institutes for International Affairs, China) and Werner Fasslabend (Austrian Institute for European and Security Policy, Austria) at the conference "Economic and Strategic Impacts of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) on Central Eastern Europe and Central and Southeast Asia: Similarities and Differences" at Palacký University in Olomouc (Czech Republic) on 20/21 March 2019. Own notes.
- 73. Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the United States, 2018.
- 74. European Commission and High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, 2019, p. 1.
- 75. Zeng, J., 2019. "Narrating China's belt and road initiative", *Global Policy*, 10(2), pp. 207–216, here p. 207.
- 76. Tiezzi, 2019.
- Kowalski, B., 2019. "All quiet on the Eastern front: Chinese investments in Central Europe are still marginal", *CEIAS Insights*, 18 June, https://ceias.eu/all-quiet-on-the-eastern-front-chinese-investments-in-central-europe-are-still-marginal/. Accessed on 4 July 2019.
- 78. Elmer, K., 2019. "Europe wakes: why Beijing is on a mission to quell Brussels' fears about China", *The South China Morning Post*, 22 March, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/ diplomacy/article/3002725/europe-wakes-why-beijing-missionquell-brussels-fears-about. Accessed on 6.5.2019.
- 79. Peng, Z., and Tok, S. K., 2016. "The AIIB and China's Normative Power in International Financial Governance Structure", *Chinese Political Science Review*, 1(4), pp. 736–753.

Bibliography

- Acharya, A., 2017. "The Myth of ASEAN Centrality?". *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, 39(2), pp. 273–279.
- Armstrong, S., and King, A., 2017. "East Asia's economic agreement", East

Asia Forum, 19 February, https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2017/02/19/ east-asias-economic-agreement/. Accessed on 27.2.2019.

- Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), 2002. Framework Agreement on Comprehensive Economic Co-Operation Between ASEAN and the People's Republic of China, https://asean.org/?static_ post=framework-agreement-on-comprehensive-economic-cooperation-between-asean-and-the-people-s-republic-of-chinaphnom-penh-4-november-2002-4&category_id=32. Accessed on 17.5. 2019.
- ASEAN, 2015. Chairman's Statement of the 18th ASEAN-China Summit, https:// asean.org/wp-content/uploads/images/2015/November/27th-summit/ statement/Chairmans%20Statement%20of%20the%2018th%20 ASEAN-China%20Summit%20Final.pdf. Accessed on 17.5.2019.
- ASEAN, 2016. Joint Statement of the 19th ASEAN-China Summit to Commemorate the 25th Anniversary of ASEAN-China Dialogue Relations. Towards a Closer ASEAN-China Strategic Partnership, https://asean.org/storage/2016/09/Joint-Statement-of-ASEAN-China-Commemorative-Summit-Final.pdf. Accessed on 17.5.2019.
- ASEAN, 2017. Chairman's Statement of the 20th ASEAN-China Summit,
- https://asean.org/storage/2017/11/FINAL-Chairmans-Statement-of-the-20th-ASEAN-China-Summit-13-Nov-2017-Manila1.pdf. Accessed on 17.5.2019.
- ASEAN, 2018. Chairman's Statement of the 21st ASEAN-China Summit to Commemorate the 15th Anniversary of ASEAN-China Strategic Partnership, https://asean.org/storage/2018/11/ ASEANChinaSummitChairmansStatementFinal1.pdf. Accessed on 17.5.2019.
- ASEAN, 2019. Joint Communiqué of the 51st ASEAN Foreign Ministers' Meeting, https://asean.org/storage/2017/08/51st-AMM-Joint-Communique-Final.pdf. Accessed on 17.5.2019.
- Beeson, M., 2019. "The great ASEAN Rorschach test", *The Pacific Review* (online).
- Beeson, M., and Li, F., 2016. "China's Place in Regional and Global Governance: A New World Comes Into View", *Global Policy*, 7(4), pp. 491–499.
- Benz, A., 2015. "Multilevel Governance: Loosely Coupled Arenas of Representation, Participation and Accountability." In S. Piattoni, S. (ed.), *The European Union: Democratic Principles and Institutional Architectures in Times of Crisis*, Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 201–218.
- Bhattacharyay, B. N., and Bhattacharyay, M., 2018. "A New Institutional Architecture for Managing and Financing Pan-Asian Infrastructure Connectivity", *Theoretical Economics Letters*, 8, pp. 2831–2859.

- Blanchard, J.-M., and Flint, C., 2017. "The Geopolitics of China's Maritime Silk Road Initiative", *Geopolitics*, 22(2), pp. 223–245.
- Chellaney, B., 2017. "China's creditor imperialism. *The ASEAN Post*, 23 December. https://theaseanpost.com/article/chinas-creditorimperialism. Accessed on 12.3.2019.
- Cheng-Chwee, K., 2005. "Multilateralism in China's ASEAN Policy: Its Evolution, Characteristics, and Aspiration", *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, 27(1), pp. 102–122.
- Commission on Global Governance, 1995. Our Global Neighbourhood: The Report of the Commission on Global Governance, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Conti, N., Di Mauro, D., and Memoli, V., 2018. "The European Union under Threat of a Trend toward National Sovereignty", *Journal of Contemporary European Research*, 14(3), pp. 231–252.
- Cook, M., 2019. "BRI Risk Reduction", *ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute, Commentary.* https://www.iseas.edu.sg/medias/commentaries/ item/9176-bri-risk-reduction-by-malcolm-cook?fbclid=IwAR0NnpE n6PDr1JQsjYH4QJKEy03u0aTSNR28UDg2NvTbMeQ1Uw4bdgb SZ_U. Accessed 15.5.2019.
- De, P., 2012. "Does Governance Matter for Infrastructure Development? Empirical Evidence from Asia", Journal of Infrastructure Development, 4(2), pp. 153–180.
- Dent, C. M., 2017. "East Asian Integration Towards an East Asian Economic Community", *Asian Development Bank Institute (ADBI) Working Paper* 665, https://www.econstor.eu/bitstream/10419/163164/1/881175471. pdf. Accessed on 12.3.2019.
- Doig, W., 2018. *High-Speed Empire. Chinese Expansion and the Future of Southeast Asia.* New York: Columbia Global Reports.
- European Commission, 2019. "Foreign Investment Screening: new European framework to enter in force in April 2019", *Press release*, 5 March, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-19-1532_en.htm. Accessed on 12.3.2019.
- European Commission and High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, 2018. "Connecting Europe and Asia – Building blocks for an EU strategy", *JOIN(2018) 31 final*, 19 September, https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/joint_ communication_-connecting_europe_and_asia_-building_blocks_ for_an_eu_strategy_2018-09-19.pdf. Accessed on 12.5.2019.
- European Commission and High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, 2019. "EU-China – A strategic outlook", *JOIN(2019) 5 final*, 12 March, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/sites/ beta-political/files/communication-eu-china-a-strategic-outlook.pdf. Accessed on 14.3.2019.

- European Union and People's Republic of China, 2014. "Joint Statement Deepening the China-EU Comprehensive Strategic Partnership for mutual benefit", 21 March, http://www.chinamission.be/eng/zywj/ zywd/t1227792.htm. Accessed 3.4.2019.
- Elmer, K., 2019. "Europe wakes: why Beijing is on a mission to quell Brussels' fears about China", *The South China Morning Post*, 22 March, https:// www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3002725/europewakes-why-beijing-mission-quell-brussels-fears-about. Accessed on 6.5.2019.
- Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the United States, 2018. "*China's Policy Paper on the European Union*", http://www.china-embassy.org/eng/zgyw/t1622890.htm. Accessed on 27.3.2019.
- Ferchen, M, Pieke, F. N., van der Putten, F.-P., Hong, T., and de Blécourt, J., 2018. Assessing China's Influence in Europe through Investments in Technology and Infrastructure. Four Cases. Leiden: LeidenAsiaCentre.
- Fukuyama, F., 1989. "The End of History?", *The National Interest*, 16, pp. 3–18.
- Gao, X., 2019. Navigating around the Chinese hegemon. *East Asia Forum*, 6 July. https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2018/06/26/chinas-belt-androad-initiative-paved-with-risk-and-red-herrings/. Accessed on 9.7.2019.
- Gaspers, J., 2018. "Divide and Rule", *Berlin Policy Journal*, 2 March. https:// berlinpolicyjournal.com/divide-and-rule/. Accessed on 27.2.2019.
- Gerstl, A., 2018. "China's New Silk Roads. Categorising and Grouping the World: Beijing's 16+1+X European Formula", Vienna Journal of East Asian Studies, 10, pp. 31–58.
- Gerstl, A., 2017. "The South China Sea Dispute: A Shift to a more proactive Role in ASEAN's declamatory Policy and concrete Policies since 2012?", In A. Gerstl and M. Strašáková (ed.), Unresolved Border, Land, and Maritime Disputes in Southeast Asia. Bi- and Multilateral Conflict Resolution Approaches and ASEAN's Centrality, Leiden and Boston: Brill, pp. 183–230.
- Ghiglione, D., Sevastopulo, D., Peel, M., and Hornby, L., 2019. "Italy set to formally endorse China's Belt and Road Initiative", *Financial Times*, 6 March, https://www.ft.com/content/17f91d24-3f60-11e9-b896fe36ec32aece. Accessed on 18.5.2019.
- Global Times, 2017. "China proposes initiatives to advance cooperation with CEE countries", 28 November, http://www.globaltimes.cn/ content/1077556.shtml. Accessed on 12.3.2019.
- Grübler, J., Bykova, A., Ghodsi, M., Hanzl-Weiss, D., Holzner, M., Hunya, G., and Stehrer, R., 2018. "Economic Policy Implications of the Belt and Road Initiative for CESEE and Austria", *Vienna Institute for*

International Economic Studies (wiiw) Policy Notes and Reports, 23.

- Hanemann, T., Huotari, M., and Kratz, A., 2019. *Chinese FDI in Europe: 2018 Trends and Impact of new Screening Policies. A report by Rhodium Group (RHG) and the Mercator Institute for China Studies (MERICS).* Berlin: MERICS.
- Hameiri, S., and Jones, L., 2018. "China challenges global governance? Chinese international development finance and the AIIB", *International Affairs*, 94(3), pp. 573–593.
- Hiep, L. H., 2018. "The Belt and Road Initiative in Vietnam: Challenges and Prospects", *ISEAS – Yusof Ishak Institute, Perspective*, https://www. iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS_Perspective_2018_18@50.pdf. Accessed on 3.4.2019.
- Hurley, J., Morris, S., and Portelance, G., 2019. "Examining the Debt Implications of the Belt and Road Initiative from a Policy Perspective", *Center for Global Development Policy Paper*, 121, pp. 139–175.
- Johnson, K., 2018. "Why Is China Buying Up Europe's Ports? State-owned port operators are the aggressive leading edge of Beijing's massive Belt and Road project", *Foreign Policy*, http://foreignpolicy. com/2018/02/02/why-is-china-buying-up-europes-ports/. Accessed on 14.5.2019.
- Kahler, M., 2018. "Global Governance: Three Futures", *International Studies Review*, 20, pp. 239–246.
- Kamp, M., 2019. "Xi Jinpings Belt-and-Road-Initiative in der Kritik wohin steuert das Megaprojekt?", *Neue Zürcher Zeitung Global Risk.*
- Kavalski, E., 2013. "The struggle for recognition of normative powers: Normative power Europe and normative power China in context", *Cooperation & Conflict*, 48(2), pp. 247–267.
- Kavalski, E., 2019. "The Unintended Effects of China's Silk Roads in Central and Eastern Europe", Central European Institute of Asian Studies (CEIAS) Insights, 3 June, https://ceias.eu/the-unintended-effectsof-chinas-silk-roads-in-central-and-eastern-europe/. Accessed on 3.7.2019.
- Kosandi, M., 2014. "Conflicts in the South China Sea and China-ASEAN Economic Interdependence: A Challenge to Cooperation", *ASEAN Canada Research Partnership Working Paper Series* 7.
- Kowalski, B., 2019. "All quiet on the Eastern front: Chinese investments in Central Europe are still marginal", *CEIAS Insights*, 18 June, https://ceias.eu/all-quiet-on-the-eastern-front-chinese-investments-in-central-europe-are-still-marginal/. Accessed on 4 July 2019.
- Ministry of Finance of the People's Republic of China, 2019. *Debt Sustainability Framework for Participating Countries of the Belt and Road Initiative*, http://m.mof.gov.cn/czxw/201904/P020190425513990982189.pdf. Accessed on 4.7.2019.

- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, 2014. *China's Policy Paper on the EU: Deepen the China-EU Comprehensive Strategic Partnership for Mutual Benefit and Win-win Cooperation*, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjdt_665385/wjzcs/t1143406. shtml. Accessed on 14.3.2019.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, 2018. Fiveyear Outcome List of Cooperation Between China and Central and Eastern European Countries, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/ zxxx 662805/t1514538.shtml. Accessed on 14.3.2019.
- Mitchell, A. W., and Grygiel, J., 2016. "The Revisionists. Predators on the Frontier", *The American Interest*, https://www.the-american-interest. com/2016/02/12/predators-on-the-frontier/. Accessed on 13.5.2019.
- Noesselt, N., 2015. "Revisiting the Debate on Constructing a Theory of International Relations with Chinese Characteristics", *China Quarterly*, 222, pp. 430–448.
- Park, D., Park, I., and Estrada, G. E., 2009. "Prospects for ASEAN-China Free Trade Area: A Qualitative and Quantitative Analysis", *China & World Economy*, 17(4), pp. 104–120.
- Pei, M., 2019. "Will China let Belt and Road die quietly?", Nikkei Asian Review, 15 February. https://asia.nikkei.com/Opinion/Will-China-let-Belt-and-Road-die-quietly. Accessed on 27.4.2019.
- Peng, Z., and Tok, S. K., 2016. "The AIIB and China's Normative Power in International Financial Governance Structure", *Chinese Political Science Review*, 1(4), pp. 736–753.
- Phillips, T., 2017. EU backs away from trade statement in blow to China's "modern Silk Road" plan. *The Guardian*, 15 May, https://www. theguardian.com/world/2017/may/15/eu-china-summit-bejing-xijinping-belt-and-road. Accessed on 14.4.2019.
- Piattoni, S., 2018. "Multilevel governance". In K. Detterbeck and E. Hepburn (ed.), *Handbook of Territorial Politics*, Cheltenham and Northampton: Edward Elgar Publishing, pp. 61–73.
- Poggetti, L., and Weidenfeld, J., 2018. "China seems to tone down its 16+1 engagement: three possible explanations", *MERICS Blog*, https://www.merics.org/de/blog/china-seems-tone-down-its-161-engagement-three-possible-explanations. Accessed on 27.2.2019.
- Pomfret, J., 2018. "China's Debt Traps Around the World Are a Trademark of Its Imperialist Intentions", *Washington Post*, 27 August, https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/global-opinions/wp/2018/08/27/chinasdebt-traps-around-the-world-are-a-trademark-of-its-imperialistambitions/?utm term=.0d474e84218c. Accessed on 4.7.2019.
- Prime Minister's Office of Malaysia, 2019. Interview with South China Morning Post. https://www.pmo.gov.my/2019/03/interview-withsouth-china-morning-post-8-march-2019/. Accessed on 29.4.2019.

- Qin, Y., 2011. "Development of International Relations theory in China: progress through debates", *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific*, 11, pp. 231–257.
- Sano, S., 2018. "Japan buckles up to join China's Belt and Road", *East Asia Forum*, 20 March, http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2018/03/20/japan-buckles-up-to-join-chinas-belt-and-road/. Accessed on 27.3.2019.
- Spalinger, A., 2019. "Italien hofft auf Milliardeninvestitionen aus China", Neue Zürcher Zeitung, 23 March, https://www.nzz.ch/international/roterteppich-fuer-xi-jinping-in-rom-ld.1469451. Accessed on 27.4.2019.
- State Council of the People's Republic of China, 2015. *Action plan* on the Belt and Road Initiative, http://english.gov.cn/archive/ publications/2015/03/30/content_281475080249035.htm. Accessed on 27.4.2019.
- Subacchi, P., 2019. "Debt-laden Italy eyes China's belt and road, risking more than just the wrath of Donald Trump and the EU", *The South China Morning Post*, 21 March. https://www.scmp.com/comment/insightopinion/united-states/article/3002657/cash-strapped-italy-eyeschinas-belt-and-road. Accessed on 24.3.2019.
- Swaine, M., 2015. "Chinese Views and Commentary on the 'One Belt, One Road' Initiative", *China Leadership Monitor*, 47(2).
- Tan, D. W., 2019. "Singapore and China to set up panel of mediators for Belt and Road projects", *The Straits Times*, 24 January, https://www. straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/singapore-and-china-to-set-up-panelof-mediators-for-belt-and-road-projects. Accessed on 27.3.2019.
- Thayer, C. A., 2018. "Vietnam's Special Economic Zones Provoke Anti-China Demonstration", *Thayer Consultancy Background Brief*, 13 June.
- Tiezzi, S., 2019. "Xi Jinping in Europe: A Tale of 2 Countries", *The Diplomat*, 27 March, https://thediplomat.com/2019/03/xi-jinping-in-europe-atale-of-2-countries/?fbclid=IwAR2EbyXM8KXal82p9tR2edfqaR_ mRCNxjrPROnBP0K9KE9vwBr0SztSu2h0. Accessed on 27.5.2019.
- Var, V., and Po, S., 2017. "Cambodia, Sri Lanka and the China debt trap", *East Asia Forum*, 18 March, https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2017/03/18/ cambodia-sri-lanka-and-the-china-debt-trap/. Accessed on 11.3.2019.
- Yahuda, M., 2011. *The International Politics of the Asia-Pacific*. 3rd edition. London and New York: Routledge.
- Yu, H., 2017. "Motivation behind China's 'One Belt, One Road' Initiatives and Establishment of the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank", *Journal* of Contemporary China, 26(105), pp. 353–368.
- Walker, S., 2019. "Pompeo in Hungary for Orbán meeting as US reengages in the region", *The Guardian*, 12 February, https://www.theguardian. com/us-news/2019/feb/11/mike-pompeo-to-meet-viktor-orban-ontour-of-central-europe. Accessed on 1.4.2019.
- Wang, X., Ruet, J., and Richer, X., 2017. "One Belt One Road and the Jebat Volume 47 (1) (April 2020) Page | 148

reconfiguration of China-EU relations", Centre d'économie de l'Université Paris Nord (CNRS) UMR 723.

- Willsher, K., 2019. "Macron meets Xi Jinping to strengthen EU-China relationship", *The Guardian*, 26 March, https://www.theguardian. com/world/2019/mar/26/emmanuel-macron-meets-chinese-leaderin-attempt-to-strengthen-ties. Accessed on 27.3.2019.
- Wilson, J. D., 2019. "The evolution of China's Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank: From a revisionist to status-seeking agenda", *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific*, 19(1), pp. 147–176.
- Zeng, J., 2019. "Narrating China's belt and road initiative", *Global Policy*, 10(2), pp. 207–216.
- Zhang, X., 2019. "The Shanghai Cooperation Organisation's uneasy relationships", *East Asia Forum*, 13 February, https://www. eastasiaforum.org/2019/02/13/the-shanghai-cooperationorganisations-uneasy-relationships/. Accessed on 5.3.2019.
- Zhou, W., and Esteban, M., 2018. "Beyond Balancing: China's approach towards the Belt and Road Initiative", *Journal of Contemporary China*, 27(112), pp. 487–501.

Biography

Dr. Alfred Gerstl (alfred.gerstl@upol.cz), MIR is a specialist on International Relations in Southeast Asia. Since 2019 he holds a Marie Sklodowska-Curie Individual Fellowship at the Department of Asian Studies at Palacký University in Olomouc (Czech Republic). As part of this fellowship he researches on the strategic and economic impacts of the Belt and Road Initiative on Southeast Asia and the South China Sea dispute. From July to December 2018 he was employed as postdoc researcher in the EU-funded project "Sinophone Borderlands – Interaction at the Edges", also at Palacký University. Alfred is also Adjunct Professor at the University of Vienna and President of the Central European Institute of Asian Studies (CEIAS), a transnational think tank. He previously lectured at universities in Australia, Austria, the Czech Republic, Germany and Russia.

Acknowledgement

The work on this paper was supported by the European Regional Development Fund Project "Sinophone Borderlands – Interaction at the Edges" (CZ.02.1.0 1/0.0/0.0/16_019/0000791), conducted at the Department of Asian Studies at Palacký University in Olomouc (Czech Republic).